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ABSTRACT

The current study explores the relationship between individual differences,
related to the human stress response, and performance of Police Recruits in
training at the Royal New Zealand Police College (N = 114). Data was collected
during training sessions on stress management in Policing using scales from the
Pressure Management Indicator (PMI) for Type A behaviour, Locus of Control
and the use of positive coping. These variables were regressed against three
performance data sets. Performance on two of the three dependant variables
were found to be significantly and positively related to the PMI measures of the
independent variables. Hierarchical regression analyses were carried out \vith
mental ability, gender and age controlled for and predictive relationships were
found for each o f the dependant performance variables also, the strongest
relationship being for overall \'V'ing performance, variation in which was 68%
accounted for by the model. Entry of the three PMI scales as a block explained
significant unique variance in each performance measure over and above the
variance explained by GM.A. Further research is suggested to further explore the
utility of measures of hardiness and stress tolerance for Police selection.
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Ch a pter 1

INTRODUCTION

The nature of a Police officers' workplace dictates that on any given day, he or
she will face many situations in which stress presents a real and at times
immediate risk to their well being. Tasks which form the Police officers' work can
contribute to both cumulative stress over time, and acute stress reactions from
critical incidents such as attending traumatic road accidents, violent assaults o r
infant deaths.

D espite the acknowledgement internationally that Policing 1s indeed an
occupation fraught with psychological hazards, (e.g. Hart and Cotton, 2002)
Police in New Zealand currently do little to address this aspect of the role in their
recruiting and training strategies. While stress tolerance is the second most heavily
weighted specification for a general duties constable's role (New Zealand Police,
2005) there is no current measure designed to select staff suited to the stress ful
role that is a Police officer's lot.
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Current concerns over an evolving labour market populated by a more transient,
rationalist and less service minded population have lead most smaller, more agile
organizations to adapt their human resources and hiring strategies to suit the
market

place.

Strategies

employed

by

many

orgaruzatlons

include

"telecommuting" flexible ho urs of work and part time roles. Unfortunately Police
work does not lend itself to these strategies, placing the emphasis more heavily on
well considered and careful hiring decisions that ensure those hired are suitable
for the role and will remain in the service for some period of time. Police
currently make a heavy demand on the labour market (in 2006 intending to
recruit up to 700 new staff) . Based on salary of those recruited alone, this facet of
Police business represents an investment of around 35 million dollars of tax
payers funds per annum.

An added concern for Police as an employer is the increase in litigation against
Police, both locally and internationally, for negligent hiring, and poor stress
management systems. Recent New Zealand cases (e.g. Brickell V Police), have
seen the courts affirm the responsibility of Police as an employer to be aware of
the risks to staff from psychological hazards associated with the traumatic and
graphic nature of their role.
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Existing selection processes focus strongly on general mental ability as a predictor
of performance in Police work. Recent research (e.g. Salgado, 2003) suggests that
Policing performance is not as well predicted by general m ental ability as
performance in other professions may be. D espite this P olice currently administer
three tests of mental ability as their only solid hurdles for selection to Police.

The purpose of the current study is to examine whether there is a currently
unrealized strategic human resource advantage to be gained by selecting, and
where appropriate training staff, based on individual differences that are believed
to be associated with psychological hardiness which is acknowledged as required
for the role but not reflected in the selection approach.

In particular this study examines the impact possessing features of personality
related to higher stress tolerance may have on a trainee Police officers ability to
perform well in their training. This will be achieved by examining three constructs
related to stress tolerance or hardiness: the Type A-B behaviour type; Locus of
Control; and the use of Social Support as a coping technique. Training
performance data will be collected and compared to self report assessments from
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the commencement of the 19 week basic Police Recruit course to assess the
utility of these constructs for predicting the competence of Police trainees over
and above general mental ability.
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Chapter 2

OCCUPATIONAL STRESS

2.0 The Origins of Stress as a Construct

Stress as a hwnan response to the environment and as a construct has been the
subject of much study. As a feature of the workplace stress has become a
prominent concern in recent years. Some of this increased concern may be as a
function of awareness in the workforce, however evidence does exist to suggest
that there is a real increase in the level of stress in contemporary lifestyles and
work-places (Williams & Cooper, 2002). Indeed Twenge (2000) contends in her
study of anxiety levels in Americans, that levels of anxiety, a common sequalae of
unmanaged stress, have increased an entire standard deviation in the past 50
years.

The term stress can find its roots in the physical sciences and engineering where,
in the 171h Century, Robert Hooke, an engineer, discussed, with reference to
bridges and similar structures, the concepts of load - referring to the weight
placed upon a structure, and stress- referring to the area over which the load
impinged and strain which was the resultant deformation due to the interplay
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between load and stress ( Hinkle, 1973). The social sciences ado pted these terms
and retain the themes in the modern research era with stress being seen as some
type of external demand o n a biological or psychological system .

In psychology and human science the genesis of o ur contemporary construct of
stress is founded in the work of early 20th Century physiologists. In particular the
study of Walter Cannon, a physiologist working around 1915, began describing
stress as the emergency response of the human body (Greenburg 2003).

A commonali ty with all the early research is that it focuses o n the construct of
arousal

to

explain almost all stressors and the stress response (eg. Yerkes &

D odson, 1908). T he inverted U shaped curve generated by graphing arousal
against performance is a temptingly simple explanatory picture for the
relationship between nearly any source of pressure and the human response to it.
The U-shaped function as originally described b y the Yerkes-D o dson Law is
likely to approximate m ost performance and pressure relatio nships Cf erkes &
D odson, 1908; Xie & Johns, 1995)

Problematic within the theories of human stress at work are the metho dological
restraints for measuring the actual interaction between the worker and the
environment. Naatanen (1973) proposes that the observation of the inverted U

6

curve as a function of the relation ship between stressors and task performance
cannot be differentiated from a problem of divided attention, in that the worker
performing at the top of the curve, may in fact begin to assign more o f his
cognitive reserves to the stressor, and this may in fact lead to the decrements in
performance on the down-slope of the curve, rather than the pure impact of
stress leading to a distressed organism.

Seyle (197 6), an endocrinologist, further advanced the concept o f stress as a
construct distinct from strain or arousal through his work with the bodies
hormonal response to press ure. Seyle, in his early work from the 19 SO's proposed
one of the m ore popular th eories o f stress, the general adaptation syndrom e. T his
theory proposes that when an organism is exposed to stress, it experiences and
initial arousal characterized by the fight or flight style response driven by the
autonomic nervous sys tem. This initial arousal is physiologically unsustainable
which leads to a period of resistance and eventually to exhaustion or burnout
( Lazarus, 1993).

In the occupational setting one of the most influential theories of stress is the
demand - control model which finds its roots in the work of Karasek ( 1976).
This simple model proposes that the basis of occupational stress can be traced to
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two primary features of a given job. Those are the p sychological demands of the
job and the job's decision latitude (Karasek & Theorell, 1990). So roles which
impose high demands psychologically but low levels of latitude for making
decisions are likely to impose the greatest strain on the worker in the role,
whereas the role that sees low demands but high decision making latitude will
impact less on the well being of the worker.

The later work of Karasek and Theorell (1990) expanded the theory to include a
feature of the individual to the theory which was the social support available to
th e individual in the work setting. Applying this later model the greates t strain or
stress would occur in a worker \.vith roles which impose high demands
psychologically but have low levels of latitude for making decisions and low levels
o f social support.

Some criticism of the Karasek model can be found in the literature on the basis
of its over simplification of the relationship between demand-control and
subsequent strain (e.g. Rodriguez, Bravo, Piero, & Schaufeli, 2001). The addition
by some researchers of individual character to account for the differences in each
workers' reaction and personal style has been a feature of work in recent research
on the model. An example of this work is that completed by de Rijk, Le Blanc,
Schaufeli and de Jong (1998) which studied intensive care nurses. Their findings
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suggested that the degree of job control the nurses perceived was only able to
buffer the demands of their role when the nurses engaged in active coping
strategies. An extension of that work can be seen in the work of Ippolito, Adler,
Thomas, Litz and Holzl, (2005) who studied the role of individual differences
within the Karasek demand-constraints-social support (DCS) model in soldiers
on overseas deployment. In particular their study focused on the impact of active
coping within the DCS model and tested the hypothesis that active coping would
buffer the effect of job control on strain while passive coping would exacerbate
the demands strain relationship. They found significant effects based on the
coping methods employed by the soldiers, suggesting a significant role for
appraisal and individual influence on the experience of strain in the work-place.

2.1 An Operational Definition of Stress for the Current Study

The current study focuses on the impact of individual differences on the
experience of stress and performance as a function of those differences. The
classic DCS model does not easily lend itself to research focused on the
individual differences influential in predicting strain (and therefore performance)
which may be influenced by strain.

9

Support for the evolution of the DCS m odel to include individual and situational
factors is found in the literature o n occupational stress .. The job demandsresources QDR) model (Bakker, D emerouti, Taris & Schreurs, 2003), derived
from the work of Karasek and Theorell, suggests there is a need for other
variables above those proposed in the DCS literature. The emphasis of this
model is still on the balance between competing variables but the variables
considered are a lot broader than demands and control and social support. J ob
demands refers to m ore broad feature s of the role such as physical demands,
social features and organisational dynamics that have a psychological cos t. The
JDR model depicts resources as those physical, psychological, social or
organisa tional aspects of the job that are functional in achieving job related goals,
and reducing job demands and the associated psychological or physiological
costs, or that stimulate personal growth or development.

A dynamic model o f work-place stress, such as that advanced by Williams and
Copper (1998) is required to ground the understanding of the co nstruct.
Williams and Cooper (1998 ), in their work developing the Pressure Management
Indicator ( PMI), defined stress as the imbalance between the demands placed
upon the individual and the individual's resources for coping with tho se
demands. This model of occupational stress is founded upon the work of Headey
and Wearing (1992), Hart, Wearing and Headey (1993) and later work by Hart
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and Wearing (1995) . These studies developed the dynamic equilibrium theory of
stress which challenged some of the inferences from the earlier stress literature
focusing on individual differences (e.g. Costa & McRae, 1980).

This work

suggested that static personality factors, such as Extraversion and Neuroticism,
were the key factors in subjective well being (SWB), where SWB is seen as the
operationalisation of the construct of strain. The work by Costa and Macrae
(1980, 1984) asserted that the impact of life events on SWB were largely predicted
by stable personality factors. By extension, were this the case, there should be
little or no lifetime change in SWB or strain which is unsupported by the
literature.

The argument at the foundation of the dynamic equilibrium theory is that stress is
a state whereby the individual experiences disequilibrium in the system of
variables relating people to their environment, and that this results in a related
change in a persons state of well being (Headey and Wearing , 1989).The theory
in essence depicts a person as having an equilibrium or normal pattern of life
events and a normal or equilibrium of SWB. Both of these normal levels are seen
as predictable on the basis of stable personality characteristics . This theory
operates on the assumptions that when life, or perhaps work, events are all
normal for the individual, no change in SWB will occur. A change in life events
outside the normal range sees a shift in the SWB of the individual which is for the
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most part temporary because of the equalizing impact of stable personality
characteristics, and the person returns to their normal functioning levels. In
researching this theory Headey and Wearing (1989) conducted a longitudinal
study of 649 residents of the Australian State of Victoria. They found that over
time SWB and life events ratings remained moderately stable but showed some
change. In the same subjects however, the personality traits Extraversion,
Neuroticism and Openness to Experience stayed almost entirely stable. The
authors concluded that the changes in S\V'B related to the extent to which the
individual deviated from their pattern of normal life events.

This theory and later work by Hart and Wearing ( 1995) asserts that no single
variable can explain stress, and that facets such as personality, coping processes,
along with positive and negative work experiences must be considered when
examining and studying the experience of stress (Williams & Cooper, 1998).

Williams and Cooper (1998, 2002) built on the work of Hart and Wearing and the
dynamic equilibrium model in building the four way model of stress. This model
is at the foundation of the development of the pressure management indicator

(Pl\1I), the apparatus used in the current study. Williams and Cooper (2002)
depict the four way model of stress work as a balancing equation between coping
resources and sources of pressure. They describe stress as a personal response to
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an imbalance where the sources of pressure outweigh the resources for coping.
Personality influences how the balance is perceived by the individual and
therefore whether any situation is seen as a growing experience or stress.

In summary the current study examined the role individual differences, related to
stress tolerance or hardiness, may play within a model such as the 4 way model of
stress proposed by Williams and Cooper ( 2002). This model was developed out
of the emergent support in the research literature( e.g Lazarus, 1990; Hart &
Wearing, 1998; Dewe, 1991 ) for individual differences and their influence in the
experience of stress. Participants in the current study, trainee Police officers,
exposed to the same environment \vith the same external support and advice
perform at differing levels. It is expected, as is suggested by the literature above,
that some of the variance in the performance in Police training and practice may
be related to variance in differences in the individual's subjective experience of
stress rather than the environment, resources available or other stable human
factors such as gender, or mental ability.
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Chapter

Three

INDIVIDUAL DIFFERENCES IN THE STRESS RESPONSE

3.0 Overview
The sometimes pronounced differences in the reactio n tc trauma reported in
literature has increased awareness o f the role of individual differences as
determinants of reactivity to stressors (Paton, Smith, Violanti & E ranen, 2000).
These differences are of acute interest to those in the business o f employing
emergency service workers in fields such as law en forcem ent, particularly in light
of an increasing litigious employm ent enviro nment and increasing statutory
responsibilities placed with employers.

Individual differences implicated in influencing vulnerability to stress include
learned behaviours, such as avoidance o f threatening situations, social skills
deficits which lead to difficulty in sourcing social support, hyper- vigilance of
threat - relevant cues, inadequate problem solving skill, drug abuse and alcohol
abuse (Scotti, Beach, Northrop, Rode & Forsythe, 1995).

In keeping with Scotti et.al.'s vulnerability factors, a number of specific individual

differences will be explored in the current study, and all have their own body of
research support. The individual differences of type a behaviour pattern, locus of
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control and coping style will be used as operational representations of resilient or
hardy personality types for the present study o f Police staff in training.

3.1 Type A Behaviour Pattern (TABP)
Type A - B behaviours have received extensive research coverage since 1959
when cardiologis ts Freidman and Roseman observed behavioural differences in
their coronary artery disease patients and it is from their work the term Type A
Behaviour Patter (TAB P) was coined (Keinan & Koren, 2002). Freidman and
Roseman found their coronary artery patients were often characterised by being
ambitious, competitive hostile and impatient. This individual difference in
behavio ur is operationalised in m ost research as a continuum between Type A
and the polar opposite, Type b . Type B behaviour pattern is marked by an
absence o f competitiveness, more patience and lower aggression.

Much of the early research on the construct of TABP focus sed on the physical
sequalae of this behaviour pattern, and particularly the link between the cluster
of behaviours and coronary artery disease (Spector , 2001 ). This later evolved
with interest being shown in the relationship between TABP and psychological
variables, including those in the field of occupational stress and strain. In an
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organisational context the Type A character is likely to be unable to control
themselves when exposed to work pressures, may have an insatiable need for
achievement and may become aggressive and overly competitive in the workplace
(\Vright, 1998). Simply put, higher Type A individuals are seen to be more
susceptible to the impact of strain from workplace demands or stress in general
(e.g. Price , 1982; Spector & O'Connell, 1994) ..

The link between occupational stress and TABP may lie in the divergent
subjective views of the Type A and Type B individual because the subjective
appraisal of the demands a job places o n the individual is central to the subjective
exp erience of strain. (Clarke & Cooper, 2000; Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). An
example of support for this link is found in the study by Glazer, Thomas and
Izso ( 2004). Their work examined the impact of Type A and Locus of Control
across 5 different cultures (United States of America, United I<:ingdom, Israel,
Hungary and Italy.) The subjects were nurses from 19 different hospitals and
totalled 2032. This study found a significant positive correlation (r=0.12) between
the variables of Type A and Job Stress, such that higher job stress was related to
higher Type A scores. A similar effect was found for external Locus of Control
(LOC). Thus, both an external LOC and Type A scores were related to higher
subjective experience of occupational stress. The feature of interest in this work
was that in cultures in which there was a tendency towards extemality of locus,

16

there tended to be a stronger impact between personality type and perception of
job stress.

The link between psychological hardiness or tolerance for stress and TABP was
investigated directly by Rhodwalt and Agustsdottir (1984). T heir correlational
study examined th e relationship between perceived controllability of events and
the experience of stress for those classified as Type A personalities. The subjects
who were Type A found those life events that were either moderately controllable
or uncontrollable as stressful regardless of their desirability T his susceptibility to
strain as a result solely of appraised control on the behalf of the individual has
clear implications for Police officers whose entire working day is largely dictated
by exogenous factors and low control.

A number of studies have investigated TABP in the Police setting. Brown,
Cooper and Kircaldy (1996) in their study of 500 senior serving Police officers
found no significant effect for TABP on the subjective experience of stress in
their occupation. In a New Zealand setting the work o f Huang, Hewson and
Singer (1984) found serving Police officers had significantly lower scores on a
Type A measure than the general population rate. Within the sample, job family
was found to have some impact however, with higher achieving staff having
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higher Type A ratings than those who had achieved less in their careers but of
similar service length.

Shaubroeck, Ganster and Kemmerer ( 1994) have also studied TA.BP in a Police
setting in their study of 150 Police officers, alongside 153 firefighters in midwestem United States of £\merica. The purpose of their work was to test the
effect of job complexity on health in Type A individuals and their propensity to
develop coronary artery disease. In doing so they hoped to test the moderating
effect of the TA.BP on stress exposures and the development of cardiovascular
disease over time. This prospective study is one of the few of such design which
assessed actual disease development as opposed to precursor conditions such as
angina and therefore is highly relevant in the assessment of the link between
stressful Police roles, the T ABP construct and negative health outcomes.
Shaubroeck et.al. found that complex and demanding jobs correlated positively
with the development of cardiovascular disease seven years on from their baseline
measures, but only in Type A individuals. In their study they found Type B
persons did not become over stimulated as a function of job complexity,
therefore perceiving less threat or challenge as a result of job complexity and
experienced no deleterious health effects as a function of complex roles.
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The paradox that this finding creates is that the Type A personality will find
enriched or complex jobs necessarily attractive and more satisfying, and indeed
good job design practice encourages role enrichment to attenuate the impact of
role stress (Spector, 2001 ).

Support for the paradox presented by the Shaubroeck et al. study above is found
from medical research, this time independent of Police and emergency workers,
but nonetheless relevant. The Karasek model of demand constraints has as a
central tenet the concept of decision latitude holding an ameliorative effect for
the strain created by demands of a role ( Karasek, 1979). Therefore job
complexity or a high demand role sho uld be in some way made more tolerable by
decision latitude. lwanaga, Yokoyama and Seiwa (2000) studied 524 graduates
who through experimental design were exposed to tasks in groups with the
latitude variable manipulated by time allowance to complete their tasks. Heart rate
was measured to assess the physiological stress response. Responsibility for
performance of the group was manipulated by disclosure of personal scores or
non disclosure. Type A individuals experienced significantly higher heart rate
increases with responsibility, but latitude did not diminish the impact of the strain
for those individuals. The authors concluded that personal responsibility and
decision latitude may in fact be one of the key elicitors of stress in Type A
individuals. By extension therefore roles in which there is high personal

19

accountability, such as Police work, and significant latitude for discretion and
decision making may be harmful to the well being of high type a individuals.

The impact of overload stress on emergency services personnel \.vith the TABP,
like the work of Shaubroeck et.al., was the focus also of Kirmeyer's (1988) study
of Police dispatchers and emergency call takers. Her small sample study (N= 72)
found that in these Police Staff, Type A personality had a significant (p<0.01)
effect on lowering the threshold at which workers experienced overload as a
function of having their work interrupted or of having to begin a higher priority
task when still completing a lower priority task. This type of role complexity is a
common feature of operational Police work and therefore tolerance for this type
of overload is an essential feature of the contemporary Police officer.

Evidence for Type A as a biologically based individual difference has been
examined also. Gan, Ismail, Wan Adnan, Zulmi, K.umaraswamy and Larmie
(2004), studied the Type A - B responses of 48 healthy patients and examined
their DNA for specific protein. They found a significant biological difference
between Type A and B patients ( p = 0.032). Their work concludes that the
dopamine system in the human brain is implicated in the TABP.
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Another biologically based study of blood lipids, hostility and TABP was
conducted by Danker and Breteler (2004). They studied a sample of 212 male
coronary patients of varying health status. In the patients in this study who were
high in T r\BP measures, a more direct relationship between hostility and
unhealthier levels of blood lipids was discovered, in support of the work of
Richards, Hof and Alvarenga, (2000) which found men who reacted with strong
angry affect to criticism or rejection had elevated unfavorable lipid levels. The
implications for such a profile in high pressure occupations are impacts on health
and well being as a function of work, an issue Police should be aware of in hiring
staff.

Finally, and of relevance to Police work and therefore the current study, is the
study by Emdad and Sondergaard (2005)

of human memory and general

intelligence in sufferers of Post Traumatic Stress Disorder ( PTSD) who also
displayed T ABP. This study is of interest given the incidence of PTSD in New
Zealand Police, with 21 % of ex.its from Police in the 1990 to 1997 period being
from post traumatic reactions and 67% of all ex.its being on broader
psychological grounds (Black, 2002). In 2001 12.98% of the serving sworn staff
in Police were referred for psychological counselling for trauma (New Zealand
Police, 2002). Impaired memory is a significant risk to Police from lost evidence.
Reduced cognitive function also has obvious implications
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for complex

investigative roles such as those in which detectives are exposed to trauma and
high pressure. Emdad et al. found that in a population of PTSD sufferers, poor
visual memory and low non-verbal intelligence test scores predicted Type i \
behaviours. Type A also predicted more subjective distress in PTSD sufferers.

Overall, from the Type A literature outlined, the established link between T ABP
and workplace strain and the experience of deleterious health effects from strain,
point to this variable as being a significant, and currently un-recognised,
individual difference of interest to Police in selecting staff for their high stress
role.

3.2 Locus of Control

The second variable of interest in the present study is Locus of Control(LOC).
The construct represents the degree to which an individual feels able to influence
the events that go on around them and in their lives. Rotter (1966) developed the
construct of LOC out of his work with social learning theory. He proposed that
people vary in the way they perceive rewards and reinforcement. Some derive
rewards or reinforcement internally and therefore are internally located and
others derive the rewards and reinforcement externally thereby being classified as
externals.
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Kaczmarek and Packer (1996) conducted a job analysis on the role of a General
Duties Constable. They identified an internal locus of control as being a valuable
characteristic for that role due to its value in contributing to a stress tolerant
personality when part of a constellation of other characteristics.

Some studies have researched more directly the relationship between LOC and
Police stress. Cooper, Sloan and Williams (1994) conducted a study of 533 Police
offic ers from a British constabulary and demonstrated a relationship between
mental and physical health symptoms and external locus of control. They also
dem onstrated a significant negative relationship between and extern al LOC and
job satisfaction.

Further work by Rahim and Psenicka (1996) recommended that when selecting
for stressful roles, such as Police work, organisations should aim to recruit
members with a high internal locus of control based on their study of 526
businessmen in the United States of America. They found that an internal LOC
moderated the effects of stressors on psychiatric symptoms and propensity to
leave a job at significant levels.
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Of particular relevance to work performance, training and LOC, and therefore
the present study, is work that has examined the relationship between learning,
achievement orientation, motivation, self esteem and job performance with LOC.
Generally speaking it is expected that those with higher levels of internal locus are
more active and energetic. Internally located individuals are more independent,
self reliant, optimistic and have higher self esteem than externals (Morling & Fisk,
1994).

Relevant studies into Policing and Locus of Control include the work of Lester
(1982) who sought to investigate LOC and its apparent impact o n Police
perceived stress. Using Rotter's Locus of Control Scale (Rotter, 1966) he
examined the LOC of 73 North American Police Officers. H e discovered a
positive correlation between an external locus and self reported stress in his
sample ( r= .41, p< .01) and concluded that Police officers who reported a more
external locus were more prone to experience job stress.

The Brown et. al. ( 1996) study of senior Police officers in the United Kingdom
which found no effect for Type A, did find a significant positive relationship
between an external locus and reported stress (r = .21, p<.001) . The authors
concluded that officers in their study who felt they exerted a high degree of
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personal

control

over

work

related

issues

were

both

physically

and

psychologically in better health ..

In line with this finding, an earlier study of 312 fulltime Police and Fire personnel
in the United States of Am erica had discovered significant support for LOC as a
moderator of the impact of workplace stress. Fusilier, Ganster and Mayes (1987)
found an external locus of control predicted a far stronger reaction, based on
excretion o f epinephrine, to work'Place stressors than was the case in internally
located individuals. The authors of this study concluded that, am o ng others, two
relevant effects were found: that role stressors have detrimental health effects and
certain stressor effects are contingent on aspects of the person and the situation
they are in. That is, individual differences influence reactions to exposure to
stressors and the health outcom es that flow from such exposure.

Foltz examined P olice training performance and its impact on LOC. This study
examining the stability of locus as a human factor of relevance for selection is o f
interest because were LOC amenable to change in training, its relevance for
selection would be minimal. H er work however found no statistically significant
shift in locus in a pre and post course examination of staff in training in the
Indianapolis Police Academy, lending value to its utility as a prospective selection
tool for staff (Foltz, 2000).
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Janicak (1996) explored another use of LOC as a selection tool in emergency
services in his 147 participant study of workplace accidents. Using a self-designed
measure of LOC and applying logistic regression, Janicak was able to predict the
likelihood ( 89%) of being involved in a workplace accident using the hazard level
of the role and LOC as predictor variables.

Given the relationship between LOC and stress tolerance, this construct is
expected

to

play a significant predictive role as an independent variable predicting

recruit performance on the New Zealand Police recruit training course.

3.3 Use of Coping
The third independent variable to be investigated in the proposed research is the
use of coping resources, or the extent to which a person uses positive methods of
dealing with pressure and stress in the workplace. Coping has been described as
the constantly changing cognitive and behavioural efforts to manage specific
external and/ or internal demands that have been evaluated as taking up or
exceeding the resources of the individual (Lazarus & Folkman, 1994).

Broadly speaking, coping behaviours may be divided between two subgroups,
problem focussed and emotion focused behaviours. Problem focussed coping
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strategies tend to target cognitive and behavioural attempts at dealing with
modification or elimination of a stressful situation or the experience of strain.
Emotion focussed coping involves the individuals attempt to regulate the
emotions evoked by the strain being experienced (Matud, 2004; Williams &
Cooper, 2002).

Lazarus (2000) in his review o f the coping literature and the

methodologies being employed to investigate the phenomena, sugges ted there is
an inherent danger in pitting the two types of coping against each other and
labelling one as healthy and the other as unhealthy. Indeed, he posits, it is likely
both strategies are engaged together in any given situation.

Stephens (1996) found in her study of 527 New Zealand Police officers, that the
use of social support as a coping strategy predicted fewer post traumatic
symptoms. The Fusilier et. al. (1987) study mentioned above operationalised
coping behaviours in their study as the use of social support. They found some
evidence for the buffering effect of social support on work stress in that those in
their study who suffered from role conflict but used high levels of social support
suffered fewer somatic health problems.

Another study previously described, Ippolito et.al.(2005) examined the differential
impact of active and passive coping styles, building upon previous research
demonstrating active coping, such as a problem focussed approach, being
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beneficial and passive coping not beneficial to health of the individual (e.g. Jex,
Bliese, Buzzell & Primeau, 2001 .) Ippolito et al. specifically examined the
buffering effect of passive versus active coping on the relationship between
demands and strain in the Karasek model in 638 field deployed Soldiers. Their
findings showed that perceived job control was able to moderate the relationship
between demands and psychological health when the soldiers used active coping
behaviours. This effect was lost for those engaging in passive coping behaviours.
This study adds weight to the argument that individual differences in the
strategies used

to

cope with demands can have sometimes complex but

observable impact on strain.

The 1995 work of Hart et.al with 527 Police officers also found an impact for
coping style on workplace well being. They conducted an analysis of a perceived
quality of life survey and measured the predictive validity of several individual
differences for that survey's overall outcome. Among the variables examined
were problem focussed and emotion focussed strategies for coping. A finding of
relevance to the current study in Police was that problem focused copmg
strategies were related to better well being in a member of Police.

In their study of Slovenian Police Ganster, Pagon and Duffy ( 1996) in a sample
of 192 serving Police officers, found the use of social support as a preferred style
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of coping, was positively related to psychological well being. Stephens and Long
(2000) stated that a key aspect of social support as a coping mechanism lies in its

provision o f the opportunity to talk about traumatic or disturbing events .

The aspect of social support presented as influential by Jones, Flyn and Kellaway
( 1995) was its value in providing a sense of value in being part o f a network

rather than isolated. This is supported by other authors who found positive
outcomes following traumatic exposure in the emergency services was a function
o f the use o f social support structures including family and co workers.
(De1\ngelis, 1995; Fullerton, McCarrol, Ursano & Wright, 1992; Zellars &
Perrewe, 2001.) Kirmeyer and D ougherty, (1988) also found supp ort for the
buffering effects of social support in a Police setting in their study of 60 Police
dispatchers. While no main effect was found for social support in the form of
supervisory support, the presence of support was found to buffer the impact of
higher workload. In fact this study found that greater supervisory support was
related to the adoption of active coping by the worker in rimes of higher
perceived workload.

Finally, the work of Patterson, (2003) with 233 Police officers from United States
Police services found context specific buffering effects for two coping styles,
problem focused and emotion focused. Specifically Patterson found that the
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relationship between work events and distress or strain was buffered by the
seeking of social support as coping. However, emotion focused coping strategies
were able to buffer the relationship between life events and distress. This is
further support for the need to view the individual as important in the study of
strain in the work, and in particular to apply such knowledge to the selection of
emergency services staff such as Police.

The present study investigated three types of coping in response to stress to
measure the global coping strategies of the study participants: problem focused
coping; work life balance as a coping style; and the use of social support as a
coping style.
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Chapter 4

OCCUPATIONAL STRESS IN POLICING

4.1 Sources and Incidence of Police Stress

During the course of an average career, a Police officer is generally exposed to
traumatic events more often and more intensely than those in other occupations
(Violanti 1997). The interaction with these traumatic events may be seen as more
intimate than most occupations in the emergency services field and it is this
feature that makes work-related stress a central concern in the selection, training
and deployment of Police officers.

In New Zealand Miller (1998) reviewed the retirements of officers leaving
between 1985 to 1990 and reported that in 69% of cases the reason for the exit
was psychological factors. Of the same sample, some 16.9% were diagnosed as
suffering from the effects of Post Traumatic Stress disorder arising from
occupational exposure to psychological trauma.

The figures reported by Miller (1998) are in line with those reported
internationally (Stephens &Miller, 1998) but the actual incidence of psychological
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harm from trauma may be higher as these figures rely entirely on those leaving
the organization and do not account for the remaining members labouring
potentially under the same disorders.

The recent work of Hart and Cotton (2002) suggests that while on the face of it
Police work would intuitively seem a stressful occupation, m ost Police are
relatively well equipped to cope with traumatic job content, but less able to cope
with the stress of the organization or the environment in which they operate, or
perhaps job context. An individuals perception of the context of their experience
therefore is an important part of the experience of stress for the m ember.

Some of the findings in the literature, in line \vith the Hart and Cotton view,
contradict the highly face valid belief that the content of a Police o fficers role is
stressful. Robinson (1982) surveyed 191 supervisory officers in the United
Kingdom and found internal bureaucracy, paperwork load, politics within the
service, lack of planning and resources and judicial system frustratio ns ranked the
highest source of pressure from working in Police. The absence of any job
content stressors is notable in this study and is mirrored in the work of Grimley
(1982), also in the United Kingdom, who studied 223 Operational Detectives and
found the top stressors to be insufficient autonomy to complete a job properly,
autocratic management styles of superiors, lack of expertise in supervisors,
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vulnerability to relocatio n, being under resourced, dealing with child vicnms,
judicial system, and risk of complaints against them.

Miller (1998) studied New Zealand Police and their reported sources of stress and
found negative media attention, high public expectations, perceived lack of
supervisor support, increasing personal risk, frustration with the judicial sys tem
and the conflict between the aims of fighting crime and the economic constraints
of the public service to be the leading stressors in the local context.

Physical danger and violence are sources o f stress for some Police officers.
D avidson (1980) asked Australian patrol staff to rep ort the level of ten sio n
experienced from a list of what may be seen as stress ful events. Only five events
were listed as being very tense and also disliked, those being confro nting a person
armed with a firearm, child abuse, delivery of death notification, attending
domestic disturbances and shootings. In this study many other events which were
listed a very tense were also rated as positive experiences by the Police staff due
to their excitement value.
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An explanation for why Police would report some dangerous and traumatic
incidents as actually desirable may lay in the research around trauma addiction
which can be a feature of roles where the mundane is interspersed with the
unpredictable exposure to excitement (Violanti, 1998). According to this research
some staff m ay in fact become addicted to the trauma and associated excitement
and begin to seek out incidents involving stress.

4.2 Gender as a Source of Organisational Based Stress.

Some of the impact of strain from being a Police Officer may also differ as a
function of a member's gender. Evidence is outlined in this section that P olicing
is a m ore stressful occupation for female staff than their male counterparts, not
due to task content but the organisational features which create gender specific
stressors.

One of the key strategic goals of the New Zealand Police (NZP) to 2006 is to
build a service that demographically mirrors the community it serves. Currently
our society comprises approximately 50% women whilst female sworn members
of Police total only 14.72%.

Less impressive statistically are the numbers of

women who advance through Police ranks to hold positions of supervisory rank.
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Only 3.3% of staff at the rank of Superintendent or above are female, 5.1 % of
Inspectors, 3.2% of Senior Sergeants and 5.5% of Sergeants.

Compounding concerns over recruiting and progression is the impact of the
retention of women officers.

For example, in the year ending June 2002 the

female sworn turnover was 7.3% , the highest of any Australasian police service,
compared to 4.58% of men. Of the 493 staff that resigned from NZP during
2002, a staggering 36.5% were sworn women personnel.

These high attrition

rates are despite the implementation of policies of flexible employment options
(FEO) and an outwardly hard line on issues relating to sexual haras sment. The
issue of female retention is also significant in relation to career advancement for
women officers because high attrition rates result in a smaller selection pool for
promotion.

The composition of Police services internationally is most commonly dominated
by white men from middle class backgrounds and with a conservative outlook on
life ( Boni & Cirecelli, 2002). J\s a function of the role they perform they are
often those who are physically strong with a macho image.

In New Zealand

approximately 70% of sworn staff classify themselves as Caucasian males.
Traditionally and understandably, conservatism is a major feature of the police
culture. It directly relates to intolerance of homosexuality, feminist issues and
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propensity to drink and gamble and also increases the likelihood of internal sexual
harassment and racial prejudice (Reiner, 1985).

This typical male image together with the over representation of males in
supervisory roles, (96% of all Sergeants are male), places female staff within the
traditio nal male power relationship in their working environment early in their
career leading to absence of apparently success ful female role m odels and
mentors. This culture has been cited as a leading reason why New Zealand
women resign from the service. In a study o f those female staff that left prior to
1994 many claimed to have disengaged because they felt dominated and kept
down by male attitudes and the patriarchal natme of the police organization
(Penny, 2002). In a similar study of the New Zealand Defence Force (NZD F),
Burto n (1998) found that the pervasiveness of the masculinity of the military
culture was a fundamental issue for under representation of women in levels of
management. The pressures on them to conform to a masculine set of values
and standards were strong.

The pervasiveness of the masculinity in a Policing context is evident in the
changing career aspirations of sworn females . Both male and female officers tend
to have similar levels of ambition amongst newly recruited officers however the
same women officers soon display reduced levels of ambition after exposure to
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the realities of the police service (Coffey 1992). In his study of female staff in the
Northumbria Police Service, Green (1996) concluded that the influence of the
male dominated culture impacted upon every aspect of the promotional
aspirations of women. Green asserted that from application, recn.utment,
deploym ent, length of services and promotion women were constantly being
measured against competencies felt to be important by their male managers and
peers.

The police culture submerged women o ffic ers in a constant battle for

credibility and acceptance on 'men's terms'.

Kanter (1977) found that low numbers of women in orgarusatlons have been
found to be an influential inhibitory factor in the equal treatment of women in
the workforce and that token minority representatives are subject to m o re on-thejob pressure and scrutiny because they are more visible to the rest of the group
and that visibility increases performance pressures. It has been suggested that if
25% o f the workforce were women that was sufficient for them to have enough
mutual support in the organisation (Oakley, 2000) .

In a study of women in the NZP Criminal Investigation Branch (CIB) the
majority of respondents believed their status as a small minority lead to a
considerable degree of career disadvantage. Reasons given for this view included
the lack of role models and mentors and the fact women stood out and received
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much more scrutiny than their male counterparts (Hyman, 2000). Hyman also
ascertained that having two or more women in an office or assigned to a squad
was seen to make a major difference in avoiding isolation. The more even the
gender balance, the fewer problems appeared to exist. Unfortunately in the New
Zealand Police achieving gender balance on squads is rare, other than in
departments such as Youth Aid or Child Abuse. Anecdotal evidence suggests
that mos t operational squads hold a 'woman's position' and female officers are
not considered eligible to transfer or promote to that area until the policewomen
holding the position leaves.

In

ew Zealand Police there is no formal mentoring programme. r\dams (2001)

stressed in her research that in a strongly male oriented organisation where
female s have indicated feelings of isolation and discrimination it may be very
beneficial to have a formal mentoring programme.

Differential staff deployment is an equally important phenomenon that has been
examined and shown to negatively affect policewomen's subjective well being in
the workplace. In being considered for promotion or specialist squad vacancies
the amount of previous experience is crucial to a candidate's chances for success.
However, it would seem that differential deployment patterns by mostly male
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supervisors restrict women's policing experiences and inhibit their career options
(Brown 1992).

Brown and Campbell (1991) found evidence o f systematic gender bias in the
tasks assigned to men and women uniformed constables. Even where the
appropriate skills required for the task were not gender specific, differential
deployment occurred. Schollum (1997) found clear gender differences in beliefs
about deployment of male and female officers in New Zealand Police. Schollum
(1997) reported that 17% of women compared to 55% of men agreed that female
officers have the same opportunities as males to move into specialised jobs, 22%
of women compared to 55% of men thought that women officers received the
same encouragement to move into specialist jo bs.

From an international perspective it appears that sexual harassment in the p olice
force is pervasive and widespread. Studies in A ustralia, the USA and UK indicate
that between 68% and 85% of female officers report being victims o f varying
degrees o f sexual harassment (Brown 1998; Sutton 199 5; The Police Chief, 1998) .
The most common offenders of the harassment were male colleagues and
supetvlsors.
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Harassment has the effect of de- professionalising the woman officer (Brown &
Heidensohn, 1999). In effect it becomes a significant source of psychological
strain for women. Research by Parker and Holdaway (1998) found that harassing
behaviour was acutally associated with positive mental health for policemen. They
concluded that as gender 'dominants' sexual harassment for men becomes part of
a healthy joking culture whereas for women such behaviour serves to heighten
pressures relating to job performance and increase strain.

Discrimination is more than sexual harassment, it also presents in the form of
gender-based discrimination, bullying or undermining. In an Australian study of
female police managers, 1\dams

(2001) found that rates and types of

discrimination changed as respondents were promoted to managerial levels.
Early on in an employee's career, discrimination was primarily sexual harassment
or gender based discrimination.

As an employee moved into a managerial

position, being undermined by one's peers based on gender was the primary form
of discrimination.

In attempts to combat discrimination NZP followed the lead of many overseas
police services with the introduction of legislation and policy pertaining to sexual
harassment and equal employment opportunities.

Whether it has been, or is

likely to be, successful is questionable. In the United Kingdom, Brown (1998)
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found evidence of a backlash against equity policies with harassment not only
continuing but in some cases going underground and becoming more pernicious.
In NZP and the NZDF taking a personal grievance in respect of discrimination
or sexual harassment was seen as likely to lead to an adverse effect on the
complainants career even if the action was justified (Burton 1998).

Complaints

were not dealt with as per policy and procedures and in some instances
supervisors turned a blind eye to male officers that were known to be a problem
(Burton 1998; Hyman 2000).

Part-time policing or flexible employment option (FEO) was introduced to New
Zealand Police in 1993. The aim of FEO was to encourage women to continue
their police service after becoming a parent. To date the initiative has not been
overly successful with over 50% of officers resigning following maternity leave
(Rose 2001; Waugh 1994). Of those that returned, maternity leave in itself was
found to have a negative impact on career opportunities, mainly in terms of loss
of opportunities for promotion or training (Adams, 2001).

The perception that the demands of policing, and the expectations of other
officers, are incompatible with parenthood were supported by a UK study which
found that women officers were deciding not to return to full-time work because
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they believed that domestic responsibilities would have to come second to
policing (Francis, 2000). Work-family conflict is a major source of pressure and
strain for working women worldwide.

Even highly ambitious Police women

perceived work-family conflict as a major source of pressure (van Vianen &
Fischer 2002).

In an English study Holdaway and Parker (1998) revealed that

women o fficers were three times more likely than men to refer to the potential
conflict between work and domestic commitments as reasons they had failed to
apply for promo tio n. Green (1996) concluded that it was clear there were few
women in Police who had combined a young family with their career.

In male dominated o rganisa tions, such as police, a culture change is required to
ensure women are retained and promoted to management positio ns.

The

changes need to infiltrate thinking at a top management level to emphasise that a
good manager has a balanced life (van Vianen & Fischer, 2002).

4.3 Impact of Police Stress

Unmanaged strain from any source can have deleterious effects on health, both
mentally and physically, and potentially lead to burnout (Maslach, 1982). Features
of burnout are emotional exhaustion, depersonalization characterized by cynicism
towards

the

public

and

reduced

personal
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perception

of o ne's

own

accomplishments. Other outcomes from burnout may be depression, fatigue, demotivation, absenteeism, accelerated turnover and reduced productivity (Shaufeli
& Enzmann, 1998). Police are not in a unique position with respect to this aspect

of health risk from their occupation although burnout is a particular issue in
human services occupations such as law enforcement (Black, 2002; Miller, 1998)

Where Police may differ from other occupations is in their potential exposure to
trauma and critical incidents which perhaps sets them apart from some other
social agents. \Vhile it is clear much of Police work is mundane and routine and
the exposure to traumatic events is a low frequency event, ( Black, 2002; Hart et.
al. 2002) it is nonetheless a highly likely one over the course of a career.

Perhaps the most damaging sequalae of e>..rposure to such trauma is post
traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). The diagnosis of PTSD is made when the
patient has been exposed to an event that involved actual or threatened death or
injury to themselves or others and they experience symptoms persisting for over
one month. The symptoms range from avoidance of stimuli related to the event,
increased arousal that disturbs sleep and creates irritability and hyper-vigilance.
To meet the diagnosis these symptoms must be experienced at levels that cause
distress or impairment in the social or occupational functioning of the patient.
(Davison & Neale, 1999). Prevalence of PTSD in New Zealand Police is thought
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to be around 16.8% ( Black, 2002), while internationally estimates vary but it is
suggested they may rest in the vicinity of 26%. (Robinson, Sigman & Wilson,
1997.) These rates compare to the population rate of 1 - 3% (Davison & Neale,
1999).

General Physical heal th differences between the general population and P olice
may also occur. Rameriz, Federman and Kirsner, (2004) found, in a mortality
study of North American Police services from 1950 to 1990, a higher than
normal rate of all malignancies in Police o fficers. In New Zealand Police, Miller,
(1998) repo rts the leading cause o f death in serving sworn Police staff from 1990
to 1997 as being suicide (12 of 32 deaths or 37 %)

Operational effects of burnout as a function o f strain are also reported in the
literature. Kop, Euwema and Shaufeli (1999) investigated the relationship
between burnout in 385 Dutch Police officers and its impact on their attitudes
towards violence and their own use of violence. In the course of this work Kop
et. al. found that sources of stress for the officers clustered around three groups,:
organisational stressors (such as paperwork load, bureaucracy, poor management
and shift work schedules); emotionally demanding situations ( such as informing
families of a death dealing with child victims of sexual abuse, fatal accidents and
unclean people); and poor effectiveness of Police actions (characterized by lack

44

of community respect, frustration with punishments for crime and limitations on
their powers). The study found a positive relationship between burnout
symptoms and attitudes to violence and the use of violence in the work setting.
Overall they discovered that 18% of the variance in attitudes to violence was
predicted by burno ut ( p < .001) and that 8% ( p < .001) of the use of violent
behaviour in the worh.rplace was predicted by degree of burnout.

A later study also in a Dutch Police setting ( Euwema, Kop & Bakker, 2004),
examined an unusually positive impact of burnout in that when observed over a
significant period of time, those officer suffering fro m the impact o f burnout
displayed less dominance in dealing with the public, which in

turn

predicted

better outcomes to those incidents. This finding challenges the common
conception of burnout, or the symptoms commo nly reported as marking
burnout, necessarily impacting on professional performance in the human service
professions.

Finally, domestic violence and the Police family has been subject to its own body
of research. Johnson, Todd and Subramanian (2005) studied the exposure to
violence in the workplace and domestic violence in 413 Police families. They
discovered a moderating effect for burnout between exposure to violence and
usage of violence in the home. That is to say they found the relationship between
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occupational exposure to violent episodes did not necessarily lead to Police
officers using violence themselves, unless they scored higher on measures of
burnout, in which case the relationship was moderate yet significant ( r=0.13,
p <00 1).
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Chapter 5

POLICE SELECTION IN NEW ZEALAND

5.1 The General Duties Role

Job analyses conducted on the Police role in Australasia have found stress
tolerance to be an essential characteristic of the general duties constable. This
worker oriented analyses found a need for oral communication, written
communication, conflict resolution, observation, memory, problem solving,
judgment, decision making, reasoning, stress tolerance and interpersonal relations
(Kaczmarek & Packer, 1996).

The Australasian Centre for Policing Research published a substantial and
comprehensive document outlining the roles and duties of a front line, general
duties constable. In lieu of detailed description of those duties, a copy of the
result that job analysis is attached as appendix 1 showing tasks and their ratings
by subject matter ell.'}Jerts.

5.2 Recruiting and Selecting Police Officers in New Zealand

Prediction of performance through psychometric means for occupational settings
is a growing area of interest for modern organizations. The strategic advantage to
be realized from accurate human resource decisions particularly surrounding the
hiring and deployment process is of particular importance in times of economic
growth and low unemployment where, necessarily, the labour market is
competitive and rationalist in its collective focus.
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Policing employ a process of a selecting where multiple hurdles are set in front of
the recruit applicant and failure at any of the hurdles is fatal for the application
process ( New Zealand Police, 2004) . This approach minimizes the organisational
risk associated with making false positive errors in the hiring of a candidate but
necessarily must adversely impact on the rate with which false negative errors are
made. This recruiting approach has historically been acceptable for Police, setting
high standards for selection when the labour market was less active, employment
rates were lower and Policing was seen as a more attractive profession by a more
service minded, less rationalist market.( Miller, 2000)

Multiple changes have occurred in the internal Police framework also that have
affected the workplace contract between the public and Police officers. In the
last century Police officers engaged in a 32 year contract, based around their
superannuation scheme, and remained an average of over 15 years . Evidence of
the shrinking length of service and diminished career long commitment to
Policing can be found in the figures for average service and age of members. In
1990 the average age of sworn Police was 33.5 and the average length of service
10.97 years . In 2000 the average age had crept to 36.5 years and length of service
downward to 9.78 years. Less than 20% of sworn staff exceeded 15 years service
in 2000 and 25% of serving sworn staff were less than 3.1 years experienced in
Policing. (Miller, 2000).

Such a changing internal structure places even more importance on the hiring
decisions made. In light of the competition within the labour market Police
should take due care in hiring members who are able to survive not only the
training environment, but who are robust enough to endure workplace stressors
and strain over what remains a long average career span of 9.78 years.
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5.3 Police Selection
Recent work in the field of applied prediction ( Salgado, 2003) for occupational
settings has highlighted the risks associated with Policing relying of general
mental ability (GMA) for selection. The meta-analysis by Salgado, analyzing the
validity of GMJ\ for predicting work performance found the mean utility of
GMJ\ for predicting performance in most occupations was approximately .SO.
GMJ\ in a Policing setting showed the lowest criterion related validity

at

approximately r=0.26 leaving most of performance in Police settings unexplained
by GMJ\.

Hirsh, Northrop & Schmidt, (1986) examined Policing specifically and the impact
of measures of cognitive ability as predictors of Police performance. Various
measures of ability were used in this study which found high validity for cognitive
ability as a predictor of training performance during basic training, but
operational or workplace criterion validities in the range of 0.10 - 0.26. In line
with the work of Salgado and Hirsh et al the author of the current study
demonstrated a similarly poor level of utility for GMA in predicting performance
within a New Zealand Police setting. Using

ew Zealand Police recruits the

study examined 164 Recruits through their initial training period .. Raw scores on
Raven's progressive matrices were used to assess GM!\ and various measures of
performance checked for pearson product-moment correlations with GMJ\. This
study found that practical performance (a measure of incident handling based on
ratings when attending a mock incident) was only moderately related ( r= .18 )to
GMJ\ in such a training simulation of operational work.. Indeed the written

examinations in the New Zealand Police training were not well predicted by
GMJ\ as measured by Ravens matrices with the effect observed that over time in

training GMJ\ became less influential. The Recruits first examination was
moderately correlated with GMJ\ ( r = .21) but by the third examination was very
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weakly related ( r

= .02). The overall performance in the course, as assessed by a

single mark, amalgamating all areas of the course, was also weakly related to
GMA ( r = .10).

The current New Zealand Police selection process uses the General Reasoning
Test 2 which introduces three differently presented measures of GMA, a fluid
measure, a numeric based measure and a literacy based measure. The preferred
standard is a stanine level of 5 across all the measures of mental ability, with a
minimum standard of stanine 4 being accepted for training. Most weighting in the
decision making process is given to the abstract reasoning scale of the GRT2 as it
is assumed this shows some ability to learn and is less culturally influenced.
Personal Communication - Auckland District Recruiting Manager, 2005)

The recruits in the current study were tested for GlVU\ using the ACER .lVfL-MQ
which until 2004 was the standard measure used in the recruiting process. This
measure presents candidates with numerical and verbal reasoning tasks. Prior

to

adopting the GRT2 Police used both !VfL-MQ scales (verbal and numeric ability)
and combined them before arriving at a stanine score which was used to form a
minimum required standard of stanine 5 compared to the general population.
This was the only mental ability data available for candidates in the current study.
The !VfL-MQ was found to contribute to Recruit performance significantly by
Black ( 199 5) and was in use for Police selection between 1991 and 2004.

Personality measures ( the 15fq+) are administered in the New Zealand Police
recruiting process but the information gathered is used solely as a guide to
interviewing and in fact is often largely overlooked in the decision making process
for selection. There is presently no measure of, nor attention paid to, resilience or
stress tolerance as a feature of interest in the applicant, in spite of stress tolerance
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being the second most highly weighted job specification in the job description for
a general duties constable (New Zealand Police Intranet, 2005).

Of interest with this study is the observation of an over time diminished influence
for GMA, from the first exam to the third exam, to the point where GMA is
practically unrelated to final exam performance for Police recruits in New
Zealand Police.

The issues of the validity of GMA for predicting Police performance, and the
apparent disregard of the impact of other individual differences on Police
performance are at the core of the rationale for the current study. \V'hile GMA
is likely to be influential in Police performance the mechanisms by which it exerts
itself have not yet been adequately investigated nor a reasonable, practical
criterion been found for Police officers ( Hirsh et al.).

5. 4 Hypotheses
Having reviewed the literature and observed Police behaviour, the aim of this
study was to investigate whether Police could realize any strategic human
resource advantage from aiming to recruit individuals who are demonstrably
hardy or resilient personalities. Of interest in also is whether there is any actual
within incidence capability predicted by an individual having behavioural styles
thought to be key features of a resilient person.

Specifically the following hypotheses were arrived at for the current study:

Hypothesis One:

Lower ratings of type a behaviours, an internal locus of

control and high use of coping behaviours will predict performance by subjects
on the final written examinations in the New Zealand Police Recruit Course.
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Hypothesis Two: That lower racings of type a b ehaviours, an internal locus of
control and high use of coping behaviours will predict the competence of Police
trainees when attending an incident during practical examinations.

Hypothesis Three: That lower racings of type a behaviours, an internal locus of
control and high use of coping behaviours will predict the competence of Police
trainees over the entire wing score.

Hypothesis Four: PMI subscales will add significantly to explained variance in
performance measures over and above that explained by GMA and personal
characteristics .
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Chapter 6

THE CURRENT STUDY

Method
6.1 Design
The design of the study is a within-subject longitudinal study. Independent
variables measured were type a, locus of control and use of coping resources as
measured by the ratings for subjects on the Pressure Management Indicator
(\'V'illiams and Cooper, 1998). The dependant variables observed were
performance on Police recruit course written and practical examinations and
overall achievement in the course as demonstrated by a wing overall
percentage mark.

6.2 Participants
Participants in the study were 127 Police recruits who were members of recruit
Wings 221 and 222 who volunteered for the study during their 19 week Police
college training course. They volunteered during a two hour training session
on pressure management and stress in Police which is delivered by the
researcher at week 3 of their recruit training course. The data was collected
from those volunteering within that session.

The composition of the participant group was 25.3% female and 74.6% male,
representing a higher percentage of female staff to those in the general Police
population (17%) (New Zealand Police, 2004). Of the sample studied 11 %
identified as Maori, 6 % as Polynesian and the 83% as Caucasian, similar to the
current ethnic make-up of the general Police population (New Zealand Police
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Intranet, 2005). The average age of the participants in this study was 30.66
years of age (SD

= 5.84) with a range from 21 years to 45 years of age.

6.3 Sample Selection
All members attending the stress training for Wing 221 and 222 were asked to
participate (N=127). Only 5 members (3%) declined. After all data was
collected and screened 114 of the 127 participants initially volunteering
remained in the study.

Members were informed of the nature of the study and asked to complete a
consent sheet when completing the Pressure Management Indicator. Those
not wishing to participate were asked to shred their paper and return it to the
tester while those participating were asked to return the sheets with their
written consent

to

the tester. The consent form also requested access

to

the

members training data for research purposes only.

6.4 Test Administration
The researcher is the presenter of a stress management package to Police
recruits in week three of their recruit course. In the course of that two hour
session the selected scales of the pressure management indicator were
administered to the recruits and feedback given on the meaning of each scale.
The testing was administered as part of a group exercise to everyone in the
wing. Those willing to participate in the research were asked to return the
forms. Those not wanting to participate were asked to note on the top of their
questionnaire and to not complete the consent. Records of these members
were destroyed. Recruits were invited to approach the researcher at any time to

54

discuss the properties of the measure and could withdraw consent for
participation in the study at any time.

6.5 Ethical Issues and Confidentiality
The study was conducted in accordance with the New Zealand Psychological
Society's ethical guidelines for research. The study was approved on behalf of
New Zealand Police by the National Manager : Training and Professional
Development for New Zealand Police and approved by the Manager of Initial
Training Group at the Royal New Zealand Police College.

A guarantee of confidentiality was given to the participants and the hard copy
of their testing kept separate from any other training records. The data was
stored electronically on a stand-alone laptop computer independent of the
Police training college mainframe system and results protected from all staff
outside of the researcher. Training data is readily available

to

the researcher

and analysis of this data is a portion of the researcher's job description and no
issues presented themselves in respect of accessing personal information not
already available to the researcher. All data collected was collected with the
informed consent of the members concerned.

The Pressure Management Indicator contains no clinical scales or measures of
mental ability. The testing did not form any part of the recruit's assessment
during their recruit course and any risk of coercion to participate was
minimised by instructions from the researcher, evidenced by the withdrawal of
5 members from the research.
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6.6 Apparatus / Instruments

6.6.1 Independent Predictor Variables
All three independent variables of interest were measured using selected scales
of the Pressure Management Indicator (PMI) ( Williams & Cooper, 1998),
namely subscales for:

Type A behaviours ( T ABP) - subscales for Drive, patience impatience are
combined to arrive at a global TABP score. Higher ratings indicate higher
levels of Type A behaviours. Items are scored on a six-point likert scale with
1 =Very strongly disagree, to 6 =very strongly agree rating guideline. There are
15 items in the T ABP section of the PMI such as "I am not especially
achievement oriented" and "I am a fairly easy going individual, who takes life
as it comes and who is not especially action oriented".

Scores for T ABP drive subscale are calculated by subtracting four item scores
from a constant of 21 so that scores can range from - 3 to 17. The patience
impatience scale scores are calculated by simple addition of ratings on five of
the 15 T ABP items, leaving a possible score range of 6 to 30. Addition of these
two for the global scale give possible score ranges of 3 to 47.

Coping Style - subscales for use of work life balance and problem focus are
combined to arrive at global scale. Higher rating is higher use of problem focus
and life work balance to cope with stress. The participant is oriented by a
statement asking them to think how they deal with sources of pressure and rate
items such as " talk to understanding friends" and " set priorities and deal with
problems accordingly" on a six-point likert scale. This scale is anchored to
ratings of 1=never used by me, to 6 =very extensively used by me.
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Problem focus is calculated by simple addition of 6 of the 17 items giving a
possible range of 6 to 36. The life work balance scale is calculated by simple
additio n of 4 further items from the 17 from the same section allowing a score
range from 4 to 24. The global scale is a combination of these two scales
allowing a range from 10 to 41.

Locus of Control - subscales for personal influence and control are used in
the PMI. Higher rating is a more internal locus of control. The participant is
oriented by a statement asking them to indicate the extent to which they agree
with statements such as " most of us are subject to events we cannot influence
or control" and " I like to be told what to do". Ratings are sought on a sixpoint likert scale. This scale is anchored to ratings of 1 =Very strongly disagree,
to 6 =very strongly agree. The control subscale, the extent to which the
participant is indicated to feel able to influence events, is calculated by
subtracting the sum of 5 items from a constant of 35, allowing a score range
from 5 to 30. Personal influence is the second subscale in LOC and is
measured by simple addition o f 3 items allowing a range of sco res from 3 to
18. T he combined global LOC scale therefore has a possible range of 8 to 48.

The whole tool contains 120 items with twenty four scales developed from
those items. The participants in the current study were administered only the
item sets described above. Raw scores were calculated using the standard
scoring formulas described above to arrive at IV values for the three constructs
of interest divided in facets as described above.

The authors of the PMI scales report reliability coefficients for each of subscales used in the present study as follows: social support cx=80 , life-work
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balance cx=0.73, problem focus cx=0.80, Type J\ drive cx=0.72,

patience

cx=0.80, control cx=0.72 and personal influence cx=0.71. (Williams & Cooper,
1998).

6.6.2 Control Variables

General mental ability (GMA) was estimated using the recruiting data available
for each member. The test used at recruitment at the time of collection of this
data was the ACER l'vfL/MQ test of higher ability. Recruits need to fall with
the stanine 4 to 5 or above to be recruited .. The ACER is a well supported and
robust measure of mental ability and tests a subject's numerical and literal
based reasoning ability. It has been in use by New Zealand Police for many
years and has reported internal consistency of r =0.96 for combined scales
(ACER, 1971 ). This data was collected in order to co ntrol for the impact of
GMA

when regressing the independent variables onto the performance

variables.

Gender was dummy coded 1 for male and 2 for female participants to also
control for the effects of gender on performance. Age was also treated as a
control variable in the study.

6.6.3 Police Performance Measures

Performance on the police trauung course was be measured us111g three
variables. The first dependant variable was the score on the final written
examination completed in the 18th week of recruit training.
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The second apparatus for collecting dependant variable data was the final
practical examination rater's form. The rating from the role play form allows
for a dicho tomous response from the rater with forced choice options between
co mpetent/ no t competent on multiple component tasks across 7 broad areas
of practical skill. (e.g. field interviewing, maintaining staff safety, legal use of
search and seizure powers, appropriate treatment of exhibits) Final scores are
arrived at by massing each of the section marks together.

Raters at the Royal

ew Zealand Police College at the time of this study were

all qualified work-place assessors and experienced P olice officers. No reliability
estimates are available for this tool, however the procedures around the ratings
are very carefully adminis tered including detailed briefings for ra ters and roleplayers prior to the assessments, prescriptive scripts for role players outlining
responses to questions and actio ns, and a post incident debriefing and
moderation process for markers and role players.

The role play is essentially an in-tray exercise or work sample test and involves
the role player acting in the role of an o ffender about whom the Recruit has
basic details in relation to their identity and suspected offending. The Recruit is
sent to attend to the role play in much the same manner as they would in an
operational setting. They have with them another staff member to consider
and deploy as needed, and their full range of defensive tactics available ( e.g.
Pepper spray, batons, handcuffs.) The role play incidents are played out up
until the point where an arrest decision is made and the offender secured or
released without charge.
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Ratings from these role plays form the basis for an assessment of the recruits'
overall practical policing ability and are, at present, the last time a member is
ever assessed in the process of carrying out their duties relating to arrest.

Finally the overall wing mark was collected which 1s an un-weighted
aggreganon of various performance measures across the recruit course
inclusive of the recruit's examinations, practical tests, preparation of Police files
and investigations, an academic essay, Police driving skill , firearms skill and
self-defense training.

60

Chapter

7

RESULTS

7.1 Overview
The data presented in this chapter are presented to assess the role of the three
independent variables in predicting the performance of New Zealand Police
staff in training on exam s and in practical settings. By extension it is hoped to
examine the utility of measures of individual differences related to stress
tolerance for predicting organisational fit and the likelihood of success
Specifically the global scales of TABP, Locus of Control and Coping
behaviours are presented in regression analysis in which GMA. is controlled
for.

7.2 Data Screening.
Prior to any further analysis all data was screened for data entry errors, missed
values and the assumptions for the multivariate data analyses presented.
All the variables in the data analysis were examin ed for skew. Variables for the
total wing score and examination three had negative skew however
transformatio ns

did

not

improve

skewness

and

variables

were

left

untransformed.

All o ther variables were found to be sufficiently normally

distributed for the proposed analyses.
The recommended number of participants per variable for multiple regression
is no less than five ( Tabachnick & Fidell, 1996). After removing those
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paruc1pants with extensive rrussing data the current sample was 114
participants, within the accepted range.

7 .3 Independent Variables
Means and standard deviations for the PMI subscales used in this study, and
the published norms, are provided in Table 1 below. Global scale norms were
not available for Type A , LOC and Coping. In the current study the global
scales were arrived at as per the subscale calculation advice provided from the
test provider (Resource Systems Limited , 1999) by simply combining the
subscales.
The only independent variable to show significant difference between means
for the published norm group and participants in this study is the Type .c\
subscale for Dn\"e (t =

40.242 , p<

= 0.001). This is consistent \vith the

findings of Huang ct al., described earlier, which found New Zealand Police
to be lower overall in TABP measures than the general population.

Other independent variables used in the study as control variables were gender
age and GMA. Gender was dummy coded. The mean stanine scores for the
ML/MQ at selection were 6.92, with a standard deviation of 1.33. Age of the
sample was an average of 30.66 years of age with a standard deviation of 5.84.
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Table1 . Nomi Comparisons- PMI 111ported Norms and Pmticipc111! Sample Means a11d Standard Deviations (SD)

Variable

Police Recruirs Wing
221 & 222 (N = 114)

Norm Group

(N

= 20,981)
Mean

SD

Mean

SD

TABP Drive

15.83

320

8.09

2.04

TABP Impatience

18.60

3.61

16.80

2.93

LOC Control

17.19

3.31

18.36

266

LOC Influence

12.08

2.37

12.15

1.59

Cope

24.52

4.04

25.21

3.33

16.90

3.37

17.74

2.43

Problem Focus
Cope
Life -Work
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7.4 Dependant Variables
Mean values for the dependant variables of Wing Scores, Final Examination
and Wing Score overall are presented in Table 2 below.
Table 2.

Dependant Va nab le Means and Standard Deviations (N= 11 7)

Variable

Mean

SD

Written Examination

82.583

7.899

Practical Examination

36.835

10.452

Wing Score Overall

81.7 15

6.177

7.5 Bivariate Relationships
Table 3 below presents the Pearson's correlations between the variables of
interest in this study. All independent variables of interest in this study show
strong positive correlations with the dependant performance measure
variables. The higher use of Coping behaviours, a more internal Locus and
higher TABP in the recruit population was positively related, in a bivariate
sense, to performance in training. Gender and age also showed positive and
significant relationship to all other variables of interest in the study.
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Table 3.

Pearsons product-moment correlations for all variables.
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

1.GMA

1.00

2.Age

-0.006

1.00

3. Gender

-0.008

0.249"

1.00

4.Type A

-0.0 11

0.450 ..

0.270~

1.00

5.LOC

0.026

0.574''

0.344~*

0.658 "

1.00

6.Coping

-0.004

0.522 ..

0.29~*

0.622''

0.749"'

1.00

7.Written Exam

0. 1so·

0.468".

0.436*'

0.662'.

0.757<'

0.710*'

1.00

8. Practical Exam

0.066

0 162'

0.213'

0.425'.

0.456'"

0.522

0.626T'

1.00

9.Wing Overall

0.054

0.497"

0.354**

0.701h

0.780''

0.726"

0.852H

0624 ..

* = p< 005, "= p< 0.01, Gi\l1\ =General Mental 1\bility

Consistent with the studies reviewed in previous chapters, GMA was poorly
related to performance variables in the study. Some of this may be accounted
for by the restricted range in the scores used. This weakness is compounded
by the fact that the participants were screened during their selection for Police
and prior to the study and the population is lower limit bound as a result.
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9

1.00

7. 6 Regression Analyses.
Hierarchical regressions were used to regress the independent variables,
controlling for GMA gender and age, onto the three dependant variables. This
method was chosen for its ability to allow the researcher to control the order
of entry and more stringently test the study hypotheses. It is most appropriate
as each block is selected a priori in line with the hypothesis under examination.
(Grimm & Y arnold, 199 5)
The first block entered on each occasion was general mental ability (GMA) as
measured by the ML/ MQ, gender, which was dummy coded 1 for male and
2 for female, and age. This was done in order to control for the relationship
between GMA and performance, the impact of gender that might be
expected from P olice culture as discussed in the review of the literature
above and the influence age related factors may have such as experience in
other similar organizations or roles . The three independent variables of
primary interest in the study, TABP, LOC and Coping were entered as a
block at the second step o f each equation.

7.6.1 Final Examination Performance
Table 4 below describes the regression equation testing the relationship
between performance on the final written examination and the three
independent variables (Hypothesis 1).
At step one, GMA, gender and age scores accounted for 33.5% ( adjusted
R2)of the variance of scores in final written examinations, F(3,110)= 19.967,
p<0.001. Gender and Age were positively related to the dependent variables
with females and older recruits scoring higher on the final written exam. GMA
was unrelated to the dependent variable.
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Table4.

Hieranhical ngressio11

ef GMA , TABP, LOC and Copi11g 011!0 Police Recmit

F1i1a/ (f:7rit1e11 E xami11atio11

Performance. show1!ig R R', cha1ige in R', adjusted R' and ngmsio11 coefficie11tsfor all participa11ts ( N =
114)

Predictor

Step 1

Step2

GMA

0.156

0.145*

Gender

0.342**

0.184**

Age

0.384*'

-0014

Personal Characteristics

PMI Scales
Type A

0.211 '

LOC

0.377**

Coping

0.243*

R

0.594*

0.832**

Total R 2

0.353

0.693

Adjusted R 2

0.335

0.675

0.353**

0.340**

• = P< 0.05, **= P< 0.001; GMA= General Mental Ability, LOC =Locus of Control.

Entry of the second block, TABP, LOC and Coping increased the variance
explained by the whole equation to 67.5% (adjusted R squared), F

= 51.82,

p<0.001. The three variables accounted for 34% unique variance in exam
performance when controlling for personal characteristic and GMA. The Rz
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change after entering the three PMI variables to the equation was significant,
( F(6,107) = 40.194, p < 0.001).

Observation of the beta regress10n coefficients at both steps allows further
observation of the relationships between variables. Gender and was positively
related to performance at step 2 although the magnitude of this relationship
reduced with the addition of the second block of variables. Age, although
significantly related to the DV at step 1 appears to be mediated by the addition
of the PMI variables. GM.A was not significantly related to the DV at step 1
however becomes significant at step 2 suggesting a suppressor effect.
Tabachnick and Fidell (1996) note that when IVs are correlated with each other,
correlations and regression coefficients can be misleading. Sometimes a large
regression coefficient does not directly predict the DV, but it predicts the DV
well after another IV suppresses irrelevant variance.

In line with the correlations observed in Table 3 the most influential of the
variables within the block in the second step of the equation was Locus of
control, indicating that an internal locus of control was related to better
performance in the written examinations. Greater use of coping behaviours
was the next most influential factor in predicting examination performance
indicating higher use of problem focused approaches to strain and the use of
life work balance was predictive of better examination performance. TABP
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was also positively related to performance. Hypothesis 1 was partly supported
in that internal locus and greater use of positive coping, was related to superior
final examination performance in this study. Within the study participants,
higher T ABP was positively related to higher performance however, counter to
Hypothesis One.
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7.6.2 Practical Examination Performance.

The hierarchical regression analyses described in Table 5 below tests the
relationship between the independent variables and performance on the
recruit's final practical examination (Hypothesis 2) ..
This particular performance measure is perhaps the experience most closely
aligned to actual operational duties in the training environment. Again Age,
gender and GMA were entered into the equation as block one as control
variables. i\t this step 3.7%(adjusted R square) of variance in practical ability
was accounted for by age, gender and GMA,

F(3,110) = 2.612, p <0.066).

Gender was a significant contributor to the equation at this step, such that
being female was predictive of better practical performance. / \ge and GMA
were unrelated to this performance measure at step 1.
r\t the second step the three PMI independent variables were entered and
increased the explained variance to 28.8% (adjusted R 2) in practical exam
performance ( F(6,107)=8.605, p < 001). The Prvll variables accounted for 26%
unique variance in performance when controlling for GMA and personal
characteristic variables . The R2 change when entering the PMI variables at Step
2 was significant,( F = 8.605, p< 0.001 ) Examining the beta coefficients in this
equation reveals the

only significant contribution was made by the coping

variable, suggesting the amalgam of problem focused coping style and a recruit
with good life work balance, contributes to superior within incident
performance as measured by the final practical examination. At the second
step the role of gender became non significant. The relationship between
practical skill and age however became significant (p<0.05) again suggesting a
suppressor effect as described above.
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Hypotheses 2 wa s only partly supported with in that greater use of positive
coping, was related to superior practical examination performance in this
study. Within the study participants, higher T ABP was not significantly related
to performance however, counter to Hypo thesis Two .
Table 5.
Hierarchical ngression of GMA, Tjpe A , L OC and Coping onto Police Recmit
E xan11/1ation Peiforma11ce, sho1Vi11g R,

2
,

R change i11 R

2

,

2

adjusted R and regm sion coeffeaen!s fo r all

participants ( N = 114)

Step 1

Step2

GMA

0.069

0.064

Gender

0.185 '

0.057

Age

0.177

-0.220*

Predictor

Personal Characteristics

PMI Scales
Type A

0.125

LOC

0.1 74

Coping

0.407*

R

0.251

0.571**

Total R 2

0.063

0.325

Adjusted R 2

0.037

0.288

0.063

0.263**

* = P< 0.05, ** = P< 0.001: GMA =General Mental Ability, LOC =Locus o f Contro~
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Final Practtt'CJI

7.6.3 Overall Wing Performance
The final regression investigates the relationships of the predictor variables to
overall performance on the nineteen week training course. The results from
this analysis are presented in Table 6 below. Again the control variables of
GMA, gender and age were entered first followed by the three independent
variables in a single block.
Age, gender and GMA were entered into the equation as block one as control
variables. At this step 28.8% (adjusted R square) o f variance in overall wing
performance was accounted for by age, gender and GMA (F(3,110)

= 16.24, p

< 0.001). Gender and age were significant contributors to the equation at this
step, such that being female and being older was related to better overall
performance. GMA was unrelated to this performance measure at step 1.
At the second step the three PMI independent variables were entered and
increased the explained variance to 68% (adjusted R2) in overall wing
performance (p<001). The PMI variables accounted for 39% unique variance
in performance when controlling for GMA and personal characteristic
variables.

The R2 change when entering the PMI variables at Step 2 was

significant, F= 41.018, p < 0.001 .

Examining the beta coefficients in this

equation reveals all three PMI variables made a significant positive
contribution to overall performance such that a more internal locus of control,
higher level of type a behaviours and higher scores on positive coping made
significant contributions to performance. At the second step the role of gender
and age became non significant once again demonstrating the suppressor effect
as seen in the previous DVs.
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Hypotheses 3 was only partly supported in that greater use of all three IVs was
related to superior overall examination performance in this study. Within the
study participants, counter to Hypothesis three, higher TABP was positively
related to higher overall performance. The contribution to explained variance
in final wing score from the Type A behaviours, Locus of Control and coping
behaviours was a 39% increment over and above that of the control variables
of age, gender and mental ability.
Examining the contribution of the PMI variables to the explained variance in
the three performance measures it can be seen that in all cases these variables
contribute significantly more to the variance in performance
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Table 6.

Hierarch1i'Cll regression

ofAge, Gender, GMA , TABP,

LOC and Coping onto Police Recmit Overall Wing

Peiformance, showzlig R, R2, chmige in R2, arfj11sted R' and regression coefficients fo r all participants ( N
114)

P red ictor

Step 1

Step2

GMA

0.058

0.047

Gender

0.246 '

0.076

Age

0.436 ~·

0.011

Person al Characteristics

PMI Scales
Type A

0.261"' *

LOC

0.412'" '

Coping

0.217*

R

0.554**

0.835**

Total R2

0.307

0.697

Adjusted R 2

0.288

0.680

t. R2

0.307*•

0.390**

* = P< 0.05, **=P< 0.00 1
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7. 7 Results Summary
The results of the regress10n equations described above show significant
explanatory value for the variance in the three dependant variables.
Hypothesis one, was partly supported by the significant relationships between
the variables of Locus of control and Coping, and the dependent variable, final
wntten exam score.
Hypothesis two was partly supported by the significant relationship between
Coping, and the dependent variable, final practical exam.
Hypothesis three was partly supported by the significant relationships between
Locus of control and coping and the dependent variable, overall wing
performance.
Hypothesis four was supported such that the bloc k of PMI variables were
found to contribute significant unique variance in the final written examination
scores, the practical examination scores and the overall wing performance
scores, over and above the control variables of gender, age and general mental
ability.
Contrary to expectations, Type A was positively related to two of the
performance measures. Suggested explanations for these findings are discussed
in the following chapter.
In summary positive relationships were found for an internal locus of control,
Type A and higher use of positive coping behaviour with three performance
measures of recruits at the Royal New Zealand Police College.
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Chapter

8

DICSUSSION

8.1. Overview of Results
The most effective performers in hazardous jobs are those who experience the
least stress. ( Hogan & Lesser, 1996). Hogan and Lesser propose selection of
personnel for hazardous work, such as law enforcement, must account for
finding those who are psychologically well suited for the work. They define
psychological suitability as meaning they do not feel stress associated with the
risks of the work.
Currently New Zealand Police do not select staff on any explicit measure of
stress tolerance for the hazards likely to be encountered in operational Policing.
However the risk of exposure, even multiple exposure, to potentially traumatic
events is substantial for Police staff. (Paton, Smith, Violanti, & Eranen, 2000).
Dunning (1999) identified dispositional factors in resilience as key factors in
determining how an individual adjusts to trauma
characteristic of resilience offers

in

the workplace and this

an opportunity for organisational risk

management strategies to be developed around selection.
The literature reviewed in the previous chapters supports the view that the three
IVs studied in the current research are individual differences related to stress
tolerance and the experience of stress in work environments. That tolerance for
stress is a significant factor for well being and health in Policing is supported in
the literature (eg. Kazmareck & P acker, 1996, Li-Ping Tang & Hammontree,
1992). Li Ping Tang and Hammontree found in their prospective study that
hardy, stress tolerant Police officers did have higher rates of illness and

76

absenteeism if they reported higher levels of work related stress. However less
stress tolerance in P olice officers had high levels of absenteeism and illness
regardless o f their level of Police related stress at the start of the study. These
results support the view that individual differences in the subjective experience of
stress do lead to health outcomes for Police officers.
The current study sought to explore the contribution to variance in performance
of Police trainees in New Zealand as a function o f individual differences o f
TA.BP, LOC and the use of coping. These three constructs, as a constellation o f
behavioural styles, are supported in the literature as being related to the subj ec tive
experience of stress and as such fit the views of Lazarus and Folkman (1984) o n
individual factors in the stress experience. T heir view is that to be stress ful, an
event or situation must be perceived as such by the individual. TABP, LOC and
Coping style were also seen as important facto rs in the work of \V'illiams and
Cooper (1998) in their work developing the Pl'vII built upo n the four way model
of stress where the components of coping resources, sources of pressure and
individual differences are in a balanced equatio n in which personality fac tors are
pivotal in influencing the o utcom e from pressure as either growth or stress.
Using a sample o f training Police Officers in their basic 19 Week recruit course
( N=l 14) data was collected on their performance in a final written examination,
their ability to deal with a practical Police work sample as represented by a role
play for their final practical examination, and finally their overall performance
mark.
The central aim of this study was to investigate the potential utility of measures of
resilience or stress tolerance for Police selection by predicting Police peiformance.
This was seen as an extension to the literature implicating health and well being
outcomes from such differences.
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8.2 Summary of Hypotheses.
Hypothesis 1 predicted that lower ratings of type a behaviour, an internal locus of
control and high use of coping behaviours would predict performance by Police
trainees on the final written examination in the Police Recruit Course. This
hypothesis was partly supported. A more internal locus of control and more use
of the coping behaviours (problem focus and work life balance) was positively
related to performance on the final written examination.

GMA was not

significantly related to the DV at the first step but was after the independent
variables at step 2 were entered . This sugges ts a suppressor effect, such that
GMA is related to examination performance, when variation irrelevant to exam
performance is suppressed by the step 2 variables. Overall the equation explained
a significant 69.3% of the variance in exam performance ( Table 4)

Hypothesis 2 predicted lower type a ratings, an internal locus of control and high
use of coping would predict competence of Police trainees when attending an
incident during practical examinations. This hypothesis was partly supported in
that internal locus and higher use of coping were related to better performance in
the practical role play examination.

Control variables age and GMA were

unrelated to performance with gender the only variable positively related to the
DV at step 1.
At step 2 a total of 28.8% variance was explained when entering the PMI scales
into the regression model. Age became a significant variable at step 2 showing a
moderate negative relationship (-0.22, p < 0.05) with practical ability. Entry of
the PMI scales appeared to have a suppressor effect.
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The only other significant variable in the equatio n at step 2 was coping while the
o ther two scales remained insignificant. Therefore, in this sample of P olice
recruits, being younger and making mo re use of coping behaviour was
significantly related to better practical ability in the role played practical
examination. This result showed a somewhat stro nger relationship to practical
Police skills performance than the validities reported by Hirsh et al. (r = 0.10 to
0.26 for wo rk-place criterion validities) and Salgado (2003) (r =0.26 for workplace
criterion validities) in their respective analyses of GMr\ alone as a predictor of
Police performance.
~ lypothesis

3 predicted that lower ratings of type a behaviours, an internal locus

of control and high use o f coping behaviours would predict the competence o f
Police trainees over the entire wing score. This was partially supported by the
finding tl1at ratings on all three IVs were related to better performance across the
o\·erall 19 week course. The regression for this DV showed significant effects at
step I for gender and age, so that while GM.r\ remained unrelated, being older
and female was related to better overall performance across the basic Police
course. r\t step 2 these relationships were no longer seen and the PMI scales
were the only significant predictors o f performance in the study group, adding
39% of explanation to the overall performance in course as a whole.

11 ypothesis 4 predicted the PMI subscales would add significantly to explained
variance in performance measures over and above that explained by GMA and
personal characteristics and was supported in that the block of PMI variables
were able to explain significant unique variance in all three DVs, over and above
the variance explained by the control variables of GMA, age and gender.

Contrary to predictions TABP scores were positively related in the equations for
two of the DVs and the bivariate relationships were also positive for TABP and
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the performance measures in this study. A possible explanation for this
unexpected relationship is the significant difference between the population norm
group level of type a and the sample level which was significantly lower for the
drive subscale (t = 40.242, p < = 0.001). The effect of this level of difference
between means is that, as individuals in the study rated higher on type a,
compared to the norm group population, their scores would be increasingly
moderate type b rather than increasingly strong type a ratings. Even extremely
high ratings in the current study would not be high ratings in the normal
population.

The implication of this interpretation for selection is that higher type a ratings
in comparison with the general population should not, on the basis of this
study, be seen as supported as predicting better Police performance.

8.3 The Role of Gender

An effect observed in this study was the positive relationship between gender and
performance measures, both at the bi-variate level and when tested against the
DVs in the regression models. Female participants in this study were more likely
to perform to higher standard on written examinations even after the entry of the
PMI scales as IVs. Female gender was also a significant contributor to higher
performance in the wing as a whole at step 1 of the regression for that DV (Table
6) . Although this effect dissipated with the addition of the PMI scales, age and
gender together explained a significant 30.7% of variance in the DV at step 1.
No negative relationships were discovered at all for gender against performance
measures of the DVs suggesting that if anything, in the sample studied, being
female was predictive of better performance overall.
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The positive relationship between female gender and Police training performance
is worthy of future further study. A challenging question for Police research may
be; if performance in training of sworn Police officers is (when objectively and
reliably measured in a controlled training environment) positively related to b eing
female, why then does membership of that gender also predict shorter career
duration , higher dissatisfaction, poorer progression and promotion, and increased
intentio n to leave as reported in the literature reviewed in chapter 4 of this study.
Such a question is worthy o f further investigation in order that Police retain the
strategic human resource advantage realised by retaining better performing staff.

8.4 Police Selection, Training and the Current Study

The current study found a significant effect for the three PMI scales when
entered as a block to regression equatio ns for each of the aspects o f training
performance measures studied. (Hypothesis 4). The current study did not assess
the relatio nship between TABP, LOC and coping and the stress response
directly, but focused on performance. The inference is drawn however, from the
literature reviewed that stress, a subjective response ( Clarke & Cooper, 2000) will
result where individuals do not possess tolerant personalities or behaviour styles.
Support for Hypothesis 4 shows the ability of these three constructs, when
measured together, to predict Police performance in a training environment in
the sample studied.

Diligent and responsible selection practices should consider the fit between the
individual and the role for which they are being selected (Spector, 2003). In the
case of Police work, the literature reviewed in previous chapters indicates that
stress tolerance and variables related to this should be considered when selecting
personnel.

Given

current New Zealand Police
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selection

practices,

the

implication s o f the present study are suggestive of further investigation of the
potential human resource advantage in selecting staff for resilience as predicted
by TABP, LOC and coping behaviours.

Of practical operational relevance to P olice work is the role of age and coping
behaviours in predicting competence in the role play based practical examination.
Miller, (2000) notes the average age o f serving sworn Police creeping upwards
and the average age of those being recruited doing the same. The present study
showed that, in the sample studied; age was significantly and negatively related to
practical Policing ability, such that b eing younger was related to better practical
performance in this study.

Implications for Police training are also seen in the outcome of this study.
Practical ability was significantly and positively related to use of positive coping
strategies. Pato n ct al. noted that training is the organisational strategy most useful
for developing resilience and minimising risk from psychological trauma. The
current study may suggest further investigation into the implem entation of, and
return on investment from, training in problem focussed strategies to cope \vith
stress ful situations such as confronting o ffenders. Currently trainees receive 2
hours training on stress in policing and pressure management, focusing o n the
Occupational H ealth and Safety legal requirements and support available. Some
refocus of this training o nto the actual strategies for coping may be warranted on
the evidence of the current study.

The training cost of a Constable up to permanent appointment at two years of
service is approximately $144,000 (Miller, 1998). Currently there is an absence of
lateral entry to New Zealand Police, meaning all senior ranks and specialist roles
(such as detectives, crime scene investigators, intelligence analysts and dog
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handlers) are sourced from a closed, internal job market. These unusual
organisational features make staff retention and attrition a greater concern for
Police than mos t organizations. In general human resources literature attrition is a
positive, healthy feature of the organiza tion (Miller, 2000). The benefit is the exit
of disinterested less productive staff and introduction of fresh ideas and energy.
In p olice the benefit is moderated by the unusual internal structure in that the
usual benefit o f m oderate turnover is outweighed to a great extent by the
diminished applicant pool for senior or specialis t roles.

A high number of the exits from New Zealand Police , 69% of all exits from
1985 - 1990 (Miller, 1998), relate to psychological harm. Of 1\.1iller's study 16%
fitted diagnostic criteria for PTSD, these rates being in line with policing
internationally (1\.1iller & Stephens, 1998). Absenteeism as a reaction to P olice
stress also has its price with Black (2002) estimating 1590 lost days productivity
per 100 new Police staff in their first two years of service. In the next 2 years
Police will have approximately 1500 staff in this service bracket ( New Zealand
Police, 2005) exposing Police to a large financial and human resources risk from
stres s related workplace absences.

Human resource and economic costs are substantial financial risks to Police in
terms of lost capability from turnover and retraining costs for new staff. Given
the implications of this study; that performance may be predicted from the IVs
studied, legal risks are also of relevance.

A significant human resources related

risk in Police arises from litigation relating to negligent hiring practices.
A ustralasian Police are experiencing an increase in litigation agains t their various
local and federal agencies (Martinelli & Pollock, 2000). The cost of such litigation,
both economic and less tangibly in public confidence is large. The Australasian
Centre For Police Research (ACPR) examined the contingent liability of Police
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services

in

Australasia in 1998/1999. This figure measures the value of

outstanding civil claims against Police in any one financial year but is exclusive of
accident compensation claims and claims for injury to staff. New Zealand Police
had the largest contingent liability of all Australasian services with an outstanding
value of $82 million. The next closest was Victoria at $28.9 million showing New
Zealand Police by far have the greatest risk exposure to litigation in the region.
(Martinelli & Pollock, 2000) In light of the evidence of the low predictive validity
of GMA for Police work and that New Zealand Police almost solely rely upon
such a measure, some review of the selection battery used is indicated based upon
this risk exposure.
While individual differences related to stress tolerance, such as T ABP, LOC and
coping behaviours may not be effective as antecedents of reactivity to critical
events or workplace stressors and strain (Paton, 1997), their value in terms of
reduced absenteeism after exposure to trauma (Black, 2002) and faster recovery
times (Lyons, 1991) post event are further potential sources of human resource
advantage. The current study adds to this research by suggesting performance
increments may be available, were the factors of TABP, LOC and Coping added
to selection batteries .

In summary the present study suggests that there may be an unrealised strategic
human resource advantage available by further studying, and incorporating into
selection protocols, measures of individual differences in stress response, namely
the TABP, LOC and coping. These three variables appear in the literature to be
related to stress tolerance as an individual difference, and in the current study to
be significantly related to performance in Police training.
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8.5 Limitations and Future Research

Limitations in the current study should be noted. A key limitation in the present
study is the absence of a measure of perceived stress or subjective well being
which may have allowed more in depth examination of the role of stress
tolerance. While the literature supports the view that TABP, LOC and Coping
behaviours as a group of variables should be related to the subjective experience
of stress, no measure of subjective well being was collected due to time restraints
and restraints on access to the participants. This data may have allowed a stronger
link to be established between the IVs studied and the impact of them on strain
experienced from the Police training course, and subsequent performance.

The sample, while adequate to meet statistical assumptions was of moderate size
and this may limit the ability to generalise from these results. Finally the use of
training data as DVs may be seen as a limitation to this utility of this research.
While all Police officers must complete the Royal New Zealand Police College
basic recruit course, no data is available on the relationship between training
performance and operational performance. Attempts to mock-up the real world
experience of Police work such as in the practical examination may not accurately
or entirely represent the operational performance of these staff.

Future research is suggested to investigate utility of the variables TABP, LOC and
Coping for Police selection in New Zealand and measuring their operational
validity for Police work.
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8.6 Conclusions

Investigations into the prediction of Police performance by psychometric means
found GMA to be less well related to Police performance than it is to
performance in most other occupations ( Hirsh et al.; Salgado, 2003). The current
study sought to establish if individual differences related to tolerance for stress
were able to explain variance in Police performance over and above GMA, and
therefore offer improved selection, occupational well being, training and
retention of personnel.

The belief that the p sychological consequences of being exposed to workplace
trauma are mediated by personal characteristics is documented in the literature.
(Adams & Stanwick, 2002; Paton, 1997) and may be of particular relevance in
hazardous roles such as police ( Hogan et al.). It is also clear that tolerance for
stress as an individual difference may lead to faster recovery from psychological
trauma and reduce absenteeism (Lyons, 1991, Black, 2002).

The current study sought to build on the research into individual differences in
the stress response in examining the impact of individual differences related to
stress tolerance on performance of Police officers in a training setting. Type a
behaviour, locus o f control and use of coping behaviours were found to, when
examined as a group of variables, explain significant variance in all performance
measures examined. As such it is recommended further research be conducted
into the utility of these measures for Police selection with view to ameliorating
the impact of stress as cost in Policing both for those serving in the profession
and the organisation.
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Table 13: Tl1e core g r o up o f job ac ti v iti es fo r th e Ge n e ral Duti es Co nstabl e p os iti o n
and corres p o ncling r a tings for irnpo rt<Jn ce (i mp) , freq u e ncy (freq) and cliffi c ult y o f
l earn ing (d iff) .
Activit ies

imp

U se fir ea nns

freq

dirf

4

3
3

rvtziintain a saf e vvo rkin g enviro nn1 ent
lnvesti got e inc iden t s i o ffences

2

3

f o r nssist unce

2

3

Prioritise t4t s k s

2

3

o f individunls

2

3

Utilis e prob le rn -so lving tec hniques

2

3

R eco rd info rmciti o n using notes, pl.Dns , photos e-t c .

2

3

Estab li s h good reloti o nships v.1 ith the co n1n1unit y

2

3

Parti c rpc:itB in t e:o m vvo rk o r e n co urage tearn rn o r 21 /e

2

3

Respo nd t o r e porte d c rin, e , inquiri es o r r e quests

Ad a pt co rnml1ni ca ti o n s trc:itegi es t o rneet th e n eeds

IVlon age per so n .a l s tress

2

3

Cu r ry o u t t nskings I o ll oca t e d ta s k s

2

3

Respo nd t o j obs vi D r a dio c'-l ll s

2

4

Adhere t o I npp l y the code o f e thi cs I co nd uct

2

4

2

4

Provid e c u st o m e r ser v ice
E s tnbli ~ h loc.n l knovvl edge o f a sp eci fi c

2

4

Use / n1ai11t.o1n opera ti o n a l equip rn e nt

2

4

Utili se po lice dD tDbc1ses

2

4

Keep up-to-da t e with cu rren t a ff~i rs

2

4

Un derta ke n1o bi le potro ls os o prev~nt<Jtive n1 eOSlJre

2

4

U se po l ice co rnmuni c otions ec1u ip rne nt

2

4

Maintain cornm uni c.o ti o n v.dth o ther n-1 e mbe r s n nd secti o n s

2

4

patro l urea

M ain t a in n o t ebook I diary i m o b i le d uty r eturns

2

4

A c t in accorda n ce with OH &S r egu l a ti o n s a nd g uide l i n es

2

4

Con1pl e te depanmental f o rn1 s i r eports

2

4

U se 5af e driving proced ures

2

4

U se keybo<Jrd s kill s

3

3

Pro vide inforn1ation t o the community

3

4

Preven t I detec t troffic o ffe n ces.

3

4

Adhere t o guidelines relating to unifor m

3

Deal vvith aggressive p eo ple

2

5
2

2

• I

NilUOnill Po

Rt>uioa 1·c h L i

21

Ratin gs 1

High, 5

Low
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